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[Dr. McKinley, message Living in Search Mode] 
Wow! That is some high voltage praise isn’t it? I’m tellin you. Boy it’s 
great to see you today. I’m so thankful for the privilege of coming and 
being here and I know that a…, many times there’s been some voltage in 
this room. John West, who for so many years, of course, has been the 
faithful teacher, the spokesperson, the voice of this great gathering, has 
been such a friend to me through the years and I told him not long ago how 
excited I was to be back in Dallas and to have an opportunity to get a 
little bit more of that lotion for the sunburns of life, the laughter, and 
whenever I think about John I think about somebody who makes me laugh and 
who encourages me and who reminds me that God is good. A few years ago we 
were flying through Dallas, hadn’t seen John and Charlotte in a while. 
They came out to see us at the airport. Connie and I were so glad to make 
that connection with them. But just before we were boarding our flight, 
making the connection and going on for the rest of our trip, John turned 
to everyone in the terminal and said, “Ladies and gentlemen may I have 
your attention? These are my good friends David and Connie McKinley and 
they are on their honeymoon.” [pause for audience laughter] Now we’d been 
married 10, 15 years at this point and John a…, just proceeded to a…, make 
much of that moment with us and a…, needless to say it was a very 
enjoyable flight, 1st Class was wonderful and [pause for more laughter] I 
didn’t like tryin to do that birdcall in 1st Class though it just kind of 
both…but anyway…no I’m just teasing. But I love and I thank God for John, 
for Neal Jeffrey who so often is in here and who leads and speaks as well. 
You just can’t help but love Neal. He’s a guy that lifts you up. Last week 
our Pastor, Dr. Graham spoke, what an incredible leader he is and a…, you 
know if John is laughter and Neal is love and Dr. Graham is leadership and 
then today I guess I’ll just have to be “LONG” and you’ll have to listen 
and a…, [slight laughter] so I’ll do my best to a…, maybe not leave that 
legacy for you today. 
 
How many of you today came to hear me speak on the subject of Search for 
Significance? A few of you, cause you’ve seen that in some of the 
promotion. How many of you The Search for Satisfaction? How many of you 
could care less what I speak on as long as you had a good meal? [laughter] 
Ha, ha, ha, ha, let’s be honest, confessions good, som…we do it publicly 
in this church. We don’t do it privately; we do it publicly. A…, I don’t 
think you really are as concerned as long as what happens today connects 
with you and touches a need in your life. I believe every one of us are 
living our lives with a tremendous sense of need and we’re looking for 
some answers to some of the questions that are lying beneath the surface 
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of life. Let me ask you this. Have you ever had a time in your life when 
suddenly something was itching in the middle of your back and you tried as 
hard as you could to reach and to, to, to scratch? You tried over your 
shoulder and behind your back and after a while you decided that wasn’t 
gonna work and so you decided that maybe you needed to get someone’s help 
and that’s almost equally frustrating. Because my experience is they 
always get close but they can’t quite get it. And so we struggle with this 
iss…issue of itching and scratching and trying to get some sense of 
relief. Or have you ever had the experience of getting up at the end of 
the day, you’re home, it’s night, you’ve been sitting in the chair and 
you’re just not quite settled and you go over to the refrigerator and you 
open the door and you reach in there and you take a little bite of 
something and you munch on that a little bit and then you go over to the 
pantry and you get a few handfuls of crackers or chips and you munch on 
that a little bit and you munch a little here and you munch a little 
there. But the bottom line is, when it’s all said and done you still go to 
bed hungry. Have you ever had that happen? Where you just keep trying to 
find something that will satisfy. You know I find that a lot of people are 
living their lives with a sense of something itching that they don’t know 
how to scratch, with something knawing on the inside that they don’t know 
how to fill and they are searching for something that all of us long for 
and need in life and that is for satisfaction. By the way I’ve talked 
about being long am I loud? I feel like I’m loud, if I am I’ll, I’ll try 
to calm down a little bit. Doug you can back me off just a little bit, I’d 
appreciate that. I don’t wanna just blast you here today and so I am 
excited about what I’m talkin about but I sure, certainly don’t want you 
to leave here saying, “What’d he say?” and so a…, I wanna be sure that we 
do that. You know since a…, September the 11th I believe more people then 
ever before have been evaluating the level of satisfaction that they have 
in life. I believe a lot of people are looking for answers to significance 
and to the sense of importance that they have in life and that people are 
struggling to know what is my life about? Where is my life going? And 
they’re struggling to find satisfactory answers. I don’t know about you 
but all my life I have loved the cartoon strip Peanuts, and one of my 
favorite is one in which Lucy and Charlie Brown are standing together and 
Lucy’s doing her typical philosophizing and she simply says, “You know 
Charlie Brown,” she says, “life is a lot like a deck chair on the ship of 
life.” She said, “Some people like to face their chair looking backward to 
see where they’ve been. Other people like to face their chair looking 
forward to see where they’re going.” And in the final frame Charlie 
Brown’s standing there and he says, “I just can’t get mine unfolded.” 
[pause for audience laughter] And I think there are a lot of people who 
are living life just like that. They’re living life and they don’t even 
know which way to turn because they can’t seem to get it unfolded. But 
what we’re gonna begin to do today and over the next few weeks is that 
we’re gonna begin to reflect a little bit about life and the position of 
the chair on the deck of life and to try to understand something of the 
wisdom and of the guidance and of the understanding that we need to be 
able to make life connect and to have a sense of satisfaction in life. And 
to help us do this we’re going to use the writing, the journal, as though 
it were of one of the ancient rulers of Israel, the wisest man who ever 
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lived, his name is Solomon. 
 
Solomon was the King of Israel and in a number of the books that we find 
in the Bible, the book of Proverbs and then the book of Ecclesiastes and 
that’s gonna be the focus of this study, the book of Ecclesiastes because 
really Ecclesiastes is simply a journal on the subject of satisfaction. 
It’s a journal where he talks about the search for satisfaction in life 
and what he needs and what he’s looking for and in reality it is a life 
management seminar. Many of you in business are used to going to seminars 
to learn additional skills and knowledge and things that will help you to 
develop and in much the same way it’s important in life that we take time 
to examine life management issues and be able to bring them to bear in the 
process of life every day and that’s what we see and that’s what we learn 
in the life of this man Solomon. And yet I wanna tell you at the outset 
that the way that Solomon has written his journal is that he begins with a 
conclusion. He tells us the final answer before he ever takes us through 
the investigation and so from the very start today you’re gonna know 
exactly what Solomon found after searching for satisfaction in life and I 
wanna read it to you right now. If you’ll direct your attention to the 
screens we’re gonna do our best to let you see this. I’ve chosen to read 
it out of The Message, because I believe it is so poignant in the way in 
which it is described. This is what he says in the opening words of his 
life management seminar: 
 
2“Smoke, nothing but smoke, there’s nothing to anything it’s all smoke.” 
3What’s there to show for a lifetime of work, a lifetime of working your 
fingers to the bone? 4One generation goes it’s way, the next one arrives 
but nothing changes. It’s business as usual for old planet earth. 5The sun 
comes up, the sun goes down, then does it again and again, the same old 
round. 6The wind blows south, the wind blows north; around and around and 
around it blows, blowing this way, then that, the swirling erratic wind. 
 
Heh, we’ve seen a lot of that in Texas in recent days haven’t we? 
 
7All the rivers flow into the sea, but the sea never fills up; The rivers 
keep flowing into the same old place then start all over again. 
8Everything’s boring, utterly boring, no one can find any meaning in it, 
boring to the eye, boring to the ear. 9What was will be again. What 
happened will happen again, there’s nothing new on this earth year after 
year. It’s the same old thing. 
 
Well I kinda feel like pass the Prozac, how about you? [pause for audience 
laughter] Ha! I mean if that’s what he’s ended up at I’m kinda goin, wow, 
I don’t know if I wanna go any further in this life management seminar and 
yet the reality is when we read those words and when we really stop and 
think about life we find that remarkably there’s some truth in the 
cynicism that we hear here. There’s a sense in which with all of the 
things that he’s saying and that he’s reflecting upon, we’re seeing there 
is some echo of reality of this in all of life, because it does seem that 
no matter what we do or how much we seem to try to move on, advance and go 
in life that sometimes life does seem to be like a merry-go-round 
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experience and after a while we know all the horses. It seems as though 
life with all of our desire to move it on, sometimes seems to be very 
repetitive and, and at times, yes, very boring, and so instead of 
admitting to it we just try to deny it. It was T. S. Elliot who said: 
 
“We humans cannot bear very much reality.”  
 
And we struggle with the reality of how life really is and what the 
realities are outside the doorways of our little domain and we have such 
little control and we have such little a…, real authority over life that 
we do struggle to deal with reality. And if the truth were known, while 
that journal entry was rather depressing to read, there are people in this 
room today who just beneath the surface of their skin are struggling with 
these very issues in life. There’re people all around us in the buildings, 
the beautiful buildings that make up the skyline of North Dallas and of 
the Dallas community who are asking questions about what’s gonna happen in 
my future employment, I, I feel so limited, I feel so stuck where I am. 
There are people who are involved in relationships and marriages that have 
incredible, beautiful, palatial surroundings that they live in but the 
reality is there’s no thrill, there’s no passion left in the marriage and 
the reality is that they’re just living an empty existence. Tragically 
there’re many people around us today who have tried all kinds of 
challenges and all kinds of pursuits and have faced every fear factor 
known to man to try to find some kick that they can, can ultimately 
connect with and to say my life matters and my life has meaning and yet 
the reality is that so many of them are just plain bored with life. Like 
no other generation in history we have had the finest entertainment of any 
generation that every lived and our generation has known the excitement of 
extravagant trips and, and leisurely vacations and all kinds of excessive 
international dining and sexual escapades and we’ve know all kinds of 
things that we could do, but for everybody who’s tried all of these things 
to some degree they keep agreeing with Solomon and saying, somehow my life 
ends up feeling empty and it was as though Solomon was ultimately saying, 
the monotony of my life is killing me. And you know Solomon’s not the only 
one to make this reflection about life. Did you know that? Let me just 
give you some of the key voices that come out of history that remind us of 
these same types of ideals, people who have lost their zest, lost their 
enthusiasm and are struggling to define what life is really about. Many of 
you know Henry David Thoreau, he’s the one who said: 
 
“Most men live out their lives in quiet desperation.” 
 
And then there is a American poet Carl Sandburg who said: 
 
“Life is like an onion, you peel it off one layer at a time and sometimes 
you weep.” 
 
In English literature Matthew Arnold’s Rugby Chapel says this: 
 
“Most men ebby about here and there, eat and drink, chatter and love and 
hate, gather and squander, are raised aloft, are hurled in the dust, 
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striving blindly, achieving nothing and then they die.” 
 
And then H. L. Minton said: 
 
“The basic fact about human experience is not that it is a tragedy but 
that it is a bore.” 
 
It’s not so much that it is predominately painful but that it is lacking 
in any sense and this is really what Solomon said. 37 times in his life 
management seminair…seminar he uses the word smoke, he uses the term 
meaningless, he uses the idea of empty and in reality there’s a 
contemporary in our generation who has said it all just as theologically 
accurate as Solomon did. It’s the great theologian Mick Jagger who said: 
 
“I can’t get no satisfaction.” 
 
[pause for audience laughter]  That’s really what Solomon said, at the end 
of it all he said, let me tell you what it’s all about, he said, I can’t 
get no satisfaction. Well, it was Socrates the brilliant philosopher who 
said: 
 
“An unexamined life is not worth living.” 
 
And so really what we wanna do is to begin to examine with Solomon how he 
came to this conclusion and what else it may have been that he learned 
about life as he began to make his way along and so what Solomon decided 
to do was to use a search engine, the search engine of experience. Solomon 
decided to YaHoo, and he decided that what he would do is he would try a 
lot of different things that people believed about life to see if he could 
find meaning and satisfaction and significance by looking at these things 
in life and so I want us just to take the remaining moments that we have 
and just plug into that search engine of Solomon’s experience some of the 
things that he tried, some of the things that he attempted and try to 
understand why he came to this conclusion. So what was it that he 
attempted to do? 
 
Well, the first thing that Solomon attempted to do was to put in the 
search engine of experience the word PROGRESS. I mean that was a pretty 
noble thing. What I need to do in life is I need to progress in my life. 
Solomon thought, you know, if I can just learn enough to make progress in 
life and I can have a sense of personal growth then the result of progress 
and progression in my life is going to be satisfaction. And so the first 
myth that Solomon began to investigate in the search engine of experience 
was that idea of progress. If I can just go further than the generations 
before me, if I can live at the cutting edge, if I can somehow be out 
there innovative, creative, if I can somehow be at the edge of the curve 
of progress then I’m gonna feel like my life matters and my life makes a 
difference. You know what’s so interesting is that no other group of 
people in history have had life be more improved for them in a shorter 
period of time then all of those of us who are sitting in this room today. 
Our lives have improved at an astronomical pace and rate of speed. 
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Knowledge has exploded in our day. Information can now be processed and 
assessed just in milliseconds and yet with all of the progress that we are 
making, to a large degree I’m not sure that we’ve outgrown what Solomon’s 
observation was, because after he had used the search engine of experience 
to try to find out about progress this is what he said in Ecclesiastes 1, 
verse 16 and 17, he said: 
 
Much learning earns you much trouble. The more you know, the more you 
hurt. 
 
That’s pretty brilliant isn’t it? Because you know with all of the 
explosion of knowledge that we’ve had and have seen in our day, the 
reality is, is that the more we know, the more we know we now have to 
fear. The more we know about what could happen, what could go wrong, the 
more we know now in our progress has only created for many of us a greater 
sense of hurting and there are many people hurting because of what they 
know. They know so much, they’ve accessed the difficulties of the dynamics 
of brokenness in their relationships, they’ve sought counselors, they’ve 
had medical assessments, they’ve dealt with all kinds of level of 
assessment and yet for all of our assessing the reality is, is that for 
what all we know many times we just hurt more because we can’t put it all 
together and that’s what Solomon said about the search of experience and 
that is of progress. He said that when I’d tried learning I realized that 
in learning I didn’t get any satisfaction. 
 
So he decided he’d type in another thing. Instead of, instead of the 
experience of progress he decided that he would chase down one of the 
other ideas and that was the idea of EXCESS. Heh, you know what that is 
don’t you? Just livin to have fun, just livin for a good time, just 
enjoying the pleasure of life and Solomon began to believe that when you 
experience life’s excesses then you’re gonna find satisfaction. Maybe his 
problem was he was too inhibited. He was always tryin to live within the 
rulebook, so throw the rulebook away, why don’t I just pursue anything and 
everything in life that would seem that it might bring me some sense of 
pleasure and satisfaction and Solomon literally took a dive into the sea 
of pleasure and said I’m gonna try every excessive thing that I can and 
let me tell you he had a lot of money and he had a lot of opportunity to 
do it. Solomon would have fit pretty well in North Dallas. [pause] He has 
a lot of ways to enjoy life and so he took a dive, he took a dive into the 
excesses and began to indulge and to enjoy and to entertain himself and he 
made it the number one pursuit in his life was to try to find pleasure 
through entertainment and through excess. And yet once he had done all of 
this, this is what he said. Ecclesiastes chapter 2 and verse 1, he said: 
 
1I said to myself, “Come now, let’s give pleasure a try; let’s look for the 
good things in life, but I found that this was meaningless. 2It’s silly to 
be laughing all the time,” I said, “What good does it do to seek only 
pleasure?” 
 
You see he found that the pleasures of life brought ratification but it 
didn’t bring satisfaction. And while he could gratify an urge and gratify 
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a need, he didn’t have any satisfaction going on in his life and so the 
result for Solomon was that he looked at life and he said, you know what? 
After I put it in the search engine of experience I found that it wasn’t 
progress and I found that it wasn’t excess, neither one of those got me 
anywhere. 
 
So he decided he’s try something else and this is one that all of us know 
something about, SUCCESS. He decided he’s plug in success. If he could 
just become a greater success in life, not just the progress of learning 
and exposure, not just the excess of living out life at every level of 
pleasure but literally trying to succeed at something in life, that if he 
could attain some level of sat…of success then he would find some level of 
satisfaction. I believe that’s probably the most common myth that is 
bought into of people in our culture today, because most people believe 
that if they can just gain success, that the equation of success will 
bring satisfaction. But I want you to know that I’ve had the opportunity 
in life to live in communities where I have been around people who have 
had some of the greatest successes imaginable and I’ve learned that 
success doesn’t bring satisfaction. The tragedy is, is that success in and 
of itself can be very empty. The reality is that many people live their 
lives pressing, pushing, climbing, trying to always get to the top. But 
the question you have to ask yourself is when I get where I’m going will I 
like where I’ll be and there’re a lot of people who have found the measure 
of success to only find that it is emptiness. 
 
Well, there was a fourth thing that Solomon decided to do. He decided that 
instead of simply…Well before I leave that let me just read to you what he 
said about that. This is Ecclesiastes 2, verse 10, he said: 
 
10Anything I wanted I took. I did not my…restrain myself from any joy, I 
even found great pleasure in hard work and additional rewards for all my 
labors. 11But as I looked at everything I had worked so hard to accomplish 
it was all so meaningless; it was like chasing the wind, there was nothing 
really worthwhile. 
 
So he said success didn’t do it. So you know what he decided? If success 
in and of itself wasn’t enough then maybe what success would bring would 
be what he wanted, so he decided that he would POSSESS. Possess, progress, 
excess, success, possess; I’m just gonna get everything I can. You know 
the motto of life: 
 
“Get all you can; can all you get; sit on the lid, poison the rest!” 
 
That’s how people live. And so he just decided that maybe he just needed 
to amass a tremendous number of possessions in life and I mean this guy 
did it, he built some incredible things in Jerusalem. In fact some of the 
things that you can see when you visit Israel, (I wouldn’t advise you to 
do that right now obviously and tragically) but when you visit there you 
can still see some of the ruins of things that Solomon built in those 
days. But for all of the things that he possessed this is what he said in 
Ecclesiastes 5, verse 10: 
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10Those who love money will never have enough; How absurd to think that 
wealth brings true happiness. 11The more you have the more people come to 
help you spend it. So what is the advantage of wealth, except perhaps to 
watch it run through your fingers. 
 
It’s pretty incredible isn’t it? You know he said something that people of 
means have to come to terms with. One of the most tragic moments in life 
is to possess much and to realize how empty life can be and the tragedy 
is, is that at least the poor have hope. You see a poor man looks at what 
he doesn’t have and has hope of gaining something in life. But a rich man 
looks at all that he does have and realizes there isn’t anything more and 
that is a great tragedy, because when you possess all that you can posses, 
you find that what you possess still doesn’t bring satisfaction. So what 
Solomon decided to do was to take one more try. If it wasn’t a matter of 
progress or excess, success or possess. 
 
The Solomon decided, you know what I need in life is I need a legacy, I 
want to IMPRESS. I want to leave an impression with people of my life. I 
wanna leave a legacy. I wanna leave something that lives beyond myself and 
he decided that maybe he could give himself in such a way that as a person 
he could leave some of the wealth of his life and the well being of his 
life to others. It was really a very philanthropic and a very noble thing 
to do and yet when he had looked at all the things that he could do to 
leave a lasting impression, ultimately this is what he said, actually I 
didn’t write down what he said so I’ll have to show it to you next time. 
He said ultimately that a good name is better to be chosen than great 
riches. But ultimately he shared how that even in the things that he 
attempted to accomplish and to make a name for himself, that in and of 
itself fame was fleeting. 
 
I shared with our deacons the other night that I read a story about one of 
the American presidents who on one occasion went to visit a group of 
people in a nursing home. This president when he went into the room with 
all of his entourage looked around at the people who were there and he’d 
been on the political campaign trails enough to know how to work a room 
and so he began to make his way in and around the room and to meet and to 
greet people. But he noticed that there was one lady who was sitting in a 
chair in the corner and she never seemed to acknowledge his presence there 
and of course fearing that he might somehow leave having not been careful 
to connect with everybody in the room he decided he’d go over and speak to 
this little lady and finally he went over and tapped her on the shoulder 
and she looked up at him and she smiled. He looked at her and he said, 
“Maam, do you know who I am?” And she said, “No sir, but if you’ll ask 
that lady, that nurse at the desk she can tell you who you are.” [pause 
for audience laughter] Hum, hum, hum, hum. Fame is incredibly fleeting and 
for all of the ways that we may try to find satisfaction, whether it’s to 
impress, to possess in excess, success, progress whatever it may be. When 
it was all said and done in Solomon’s life this is what he came to; he 
came to the reality that for all of the search engines of experience that 
he pursued there were no matches, nothing to be found and so in the end he 
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just said: 
 
“It’s all smoke! It’s all empty! It’s all meaningless!” 
 
At least within the context of his search, because there was one fatal 
flaw in his search, he limited his search to life under the sun. In fact 
the Bible tells us 27 times in the book of Ecclesiastes that what he 
looked at was: 
 
…life under the sun… 
 
…under the sun… 
 
…under the sun… 
 
And it wasn’t until he changed the whole perspective of where he was going 
and what he was doing that Solomon began to figure out some answers to 
satisfaction and next week we’re going to start learning what he was 
learning about satisfaction. Thank you for being such a great group of 
people today.  [applause] 


